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Foreword from ENSP Secretary General

Dear Reader,

As you will have noticed, the ENSP Secretariat continues to make considerable efforts to compile for you the ENSP European News Bulletin featuring European tobacco control news, announcements, events, publications and other relevant topics. From your feedback, we know that its quality and its frequency are highly appreciated and we wish to take this opportunity of thanking you for your loyalty.

We are eager to improve our services continuously. Therefore, we recently established a new subscription procedure, with the objective of bringing a modest financial support to a pan-European publication, for which we regrettably no longer receive co-funding from the European Commission. This new procedure will commence on 1 March 2011. Please consult our website (http://www.ensp.org/node/462) forthwith for more details.

Thank you for your continuous support and I wish you much success in your tobacco control actions.

Working together to save lives,

Francis Grogna

AUSTRIA - Survey: 91% feel bothered by cigarette smoke

The majority of the customers polled in Viennese restaurants support a general smoking ban in enclosed areas. In smoking rooms extremely high concentrations of fine dust were compared. “More than 90 per cent of the persons polled feel disheartened by smoke in any form. 

In non smokers this is also the case for nearly hundred per cent and in smokers for over 80 per cent.  Maria Anna Gasser summarized the main results of an extensive survey on Monday during a press conference in the context of her work at the Institute for Environmental Hygiene of the University of Vienna.

“Altogether at present the majority of the persons surveyed declare themselves in favour of a general smoking ban (in enclosed areas), as well as 70 per cent of the nonsmokers, 47 per cent of occasional smokers and 25 per cent of daily smokers” thus Gasser. And 58 per cent of the persons interviewed are dissatisfied with the current smoking regulations in Austria.

Source: DiePresse.com, 21 February 2011
http://diepresse.com/home/panorama/rauchen/635955/91-Prozent-fuehlen-sich-durch-Zigarettenrauch-belaestigt
CZECH REPUBLIC: Petition pushes for Czech smoking ban

Expert says MPs who vote against anti-smoking laws are either 'stupid or corrupt'
About 300 benches around Prague are displaying posters in support of a campaign for smoke-free restaurants, a petition that has attracted more than 115,000 signatures to date.

Campaigner Dr. Eva Králíková of the Center for Treatment of Tobacco Dependence at General Teaching Hospital said organizers of the "Stop kouření" (Stop Smoking) campaign were ready to bring the petition to Parliament "to officially present our demands as soon as possible."

She told The Prague Post that campaigners were waiting for a resolution to the doctors' pay dispute to ensure their petition gets as much attention as possible.

Králíková said the new poster drive came after Dušan Harok, owner of outdoor advertising firm AD-Net, offered 300 spaces on tram and bus stop benches free of charge.

"I find this very encouraging that people spontaneously support activities leading to smoke-free restaurants," Králíková said.

Králíková, who is also a member of the Charles University Faculty of Medicine, insisted the health benefits of public smoking bans were "clearly proven," adding she believed "any MP who votes against smoke-free legislation is either totally stupid or corrupt."

Prague Post (CZ), 16 February 2011
http://www.praguepost.com/opinion/7561-petition-pushes-for-czech-smoking-ban.html
IRELAND: Smokers spend €1,500 more a year on cigarettes

New research has claimed that Irish smokers will spend €1,500 more this year on cigarettes than they did last year.

According to Aviva Health Insurance, almost a quarter of those who filled out an online health check are smokers.  The research also showed there was a higher percentage of Irish females (24%) than males (22%) smoking.

Furthermore, Irish smokers consume an average of 23 cigarettes every day, ten more than research revealed last year.

This will cost smokers approximately €293.25 each month and €3,519 per year.

Regionally, County Longford has the highest number of smokers in the country, with 30% of respondents reporting to smoke, while County Monaghan reported the lowest number of smokers for the second year in a row with only 16%.

Women in Ireland are smoking double the amount of cigarettes compared to men, an average of 12 more than men – highlighting that the trend of women smoking more than men remains the same.

Source: Insideireland.ie, 16 February 2011
http://insideireland.ie/2011/02/16/smokers-spend-e1500-more-a-year-on-cigarettes-8741/
ROMANIA: MP seeks to ban smoking in all enclosed public spaces

Social-Democrat Deputy Manuela Mitrea filed a legal initiative aimed at completely banning smoking in all enclosed public spaces, including bars, restaurants, clubs and discos, Mediafax reports. The ban would also be applied to all public institutions and academic and education units. In her initiative, Mitrea details similar measures taken against smoking in other European Union states. The MP says that such a law is necessary in Romania, given that one person is killed by smoking every four hours and passive smokers face a 30 per cent higher risk of becoming sick.

At the moment there are 13 other European states banning smoking in enclosed public environments, according to ‘Romania libera’ online. The first country to enforce such an interdiction was Ireland, followed by France, several German lands, Spain, Belgium, Bulgaria, Estonia, Finland, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxemburg, United Kingdom and Poland. In the Czech Republic, a similar law failed to garner enough Parliament support, while Greece and Austria still allow smoking in several public places. New York officials also recently moved to ban smoking in all covered public spaces.

As for the chances of success of such a law in Romania, Doctor Florin Mihaltan, head of the Network for Smoking Prevention in Romania, told the newspaper that passage depends on absolutely subjective reasons. “It depends a great deal on whether the prime minister or the president is a smoker. For instance, in the Czech Republic, the president is a smoker. He even underwent lung cancer surgery, but he continued to be against legislation banning smoking. Then, the political environment, the tobacco industry lobby and what influence it has on politicians, matter a lot too,” Mihaltan said.

Source: Nine oClock, 22 February 2011
http://www.nineoclock.ro/index.php?issue=4871&page=detalii&categorie=homenews&id=20110222-15011
RUSSIA: Scary pictures to appear on cigarette packs in Russia

The World Health Organization (WHO) has suggested Russia place frightening images on cigarette packs, WHO's spokesman in Russia Luigi Migliorini said on Wednesday at a press conference in Moscow.
The scary images will illustrate smoking consequences on human health. WHO hopes that the scary cigarette pack pictures will shock people into quitting the habit or not starting altogether.  Migliorini said a scary picture of a smoker with missing or yellowing teeth could serve as an example on the cigarette packs.
Specialists say that the experience of other countries shows the effectiveness of such images, which encourage smokers to kick the bad habit.

Source: RIA Novosti, 16 February 2011
http://en.rian.ru/health/20110216/162634426.html
 

SLOVENIA: Update on recent work accomplished by the Slovenian Coalition for Tobacco Control and Public Health (SCTC) in the field of tobacco control legislation

The Slovenian Coalition for Tobacco Control and Public Health (SCTC) prepared initiatives and proposals for legal and executive changes and amendments to the acts in the field of health already last year.

In the framework of its project “NGOs Protect Our Health” SCTC continues this work with some minor adjustments. 

Slovenian NGOs are characterized by a low level of financial stability and low government funding. The main difficulty for the NGO sector in Slovenia presents financial costs of implementing their programs and projects, which prevent sustainable functioning of organizations. Since the state annually receives more than 300 million EUR solely from excise taxes on tobacco products, we believe it would be appropriate that some of these resources are assigned to NGOs, which work on health promotion.

The first initiative includes the establishment of the NGOs Protect Our Health foundation. The main activity of the foundation will be funding and co-funding of health NGO programmes for the protection and promotion of health and for health-educational work for the prevention of chronic transmittable diseases and risk factors. The foundation will be funded by the Tobacco Euro and by the Alcohol Euro and will be established as an entity under public law. The initiative includes (a) the introduction of the Tobacco Euro (i.e. a new excise duty on tobacco products) as part of the proposed amendment to the Restriction of the use of Tobacco Products Act and (b) the introduction of the Alcohol Euro (i.e. a new excise duty on alcohol products) as part of the proposed amendment to the Act Restricting the Use of Alcohol. 

The second initiative includes the introduction of specialized convenience stores and the establishment of the Office for Tobacco Control (OTC) as part of the proposed amendment to the Restriction of the use of Tobacco Products Act.

Modelled on the example of the Republic of Ireland and with the objective to reduce the use of tobacco products in mind, SCTC proposes the introduction of registered specialized convenience stores for tobacco products, which, according to the survey data is supported by 47% of the Slovenian population.

In retail outlets, a complete ban on the display of tobacco products and all kinds of tobacco advertising will be imposed, while partial advertising will be allowed at the business premises of the companies engaged in tobacco production.

Specialized convenience stores will have to pay royalties, which will contribute to funding the OTC.

The OTC as an expert body will maintain control over the implementation of the Restriction of the use of the Tobacco Products Act.

The remaining royalties will be put into the Tobacco Euro fund. Since the EU directives require transfer of certain public tasks from the state to NGOs, the establishment of the OTC will relieve health government departments.

In collaboration with the Health Council with the Government of the Republic of Slovenia, the OTC will hold consultations with national and international bodies, keep a register of specialized convenience stores, conduct testing on tobacco products and disseminate results.

At the moment, the Slovenian Coalition for Tobacco Control and Public Health (SCTC) is seeking a reconciliation of viewpoints of member NGOs.

Information received from the Slovenian Coalition for Tobacco Control - NGOs Protect our Health (SCTC) on behalf of Mihaela Lovse, 21 February 2011
Contact: misa.lovse@tobak-zveza.si
Web site: www.tobak-zveza.si
SPAIN: Restaurant shut down over smoking ban to reopen – smoke-free

Spain banned smoking in all bars, restaurants and public places on 2 January 2011.
A restaurant shut down by police last week for repeatedly violating Spain's tough new anti-smoking law will reopen next month smoke-free, the owner of the establishment said Thursday.

Jose Antonio Arias, the owner of El Asador Guadalmina, defiantly vowed a week ago that no one would close his business.

But Thursday he said he had decided to obey the law out of concern for his 16 employees and their families.

"I have decided to accept the law," Arias told reporters at a news conference at his restaurant, hours after regional health authorities said he had written to them, agreeing to adhere to the law that prohibits smoking in all indoor bars and restaurants.

Authorities said he still faces a nearly $200,000 fine for allowing smokers in his locale for nearly six weeks after the new law took effect January 2.

Arias last week told Spanish media he would never pay the fine, and health officials sent police on February 10 to close his restaurant, located near the popular southern Mediterranean resort of Marbella.

The closure of the restaurant was believed to be the first nationwide since the law went into effect, a Spanish health ministry spokesman said last week.

Source: CNN, 17 February 2011
http://edition.cnn.com/2011/WORLD/europe/02/17/spain.smoking.restaurant/index.html?section=cnn_latest
UK: It is a myth that high duties on tobacco lead to increased smuggling

Response from D. Arnott to article published on 6 February 2011 in the Guardian‘Tobacco taxes set to boost smuggling’
There are effective controls to police contraband; the priority should be public health

Your article reported the tobacco industry's assertion that "Treasury and Customs officials [need] to brace themselves for a tsunami of smuggled cigarettes", as "criminal gangs seek to cash in on the UK's exceptionally high tax rates on tobacco products" (Tobacco tax rise 'a gift to smugglers', 7 February). This is an old argument wheeled out every year in advance of the budget.

As evidence the industry cites the 1990s, when tax increases were followed by tobacco smuggling ballooning out of control. Smuggling certainly did go up, due to a vast expansion in British cigarettes being sold overseas, destined to be smuggled straight back to the UK – with tobacco manufacturers benefiting from the increase in sales of their products at a cheaper tax-free price.

George Osborne, sitting on the public accounts committee at the time, asked the manufacturers:How can you possibly have sold cigarettes to Latvia, Kaliningrad, Afghanistan and Moldova in the expectation that those were just going to be used by the indigenous population … and not in the expectation they would be smuggled? You must know ... these are places which are linked to organised crime."

Scandalised by the behaviour of the tobacco industry, government put in place a tough anti-smuggling strategy, including fines of up to £5m for manufacturers who fail to control overseas sales. Following legal action, the major international manufacturers have all signed legally binding agreements to control smuggling and pay millions of euros to the EU and member states. The payments aren't called compensation, but it's clear the industry is being forced to pay for its past misbehaviour.

So it wasn't disparities in tax that led to the growth in smuggling. And though you report that HM Revenue and Customs officials "admit that widening disparities between European tobacco tax rates are likely to be pounced on by industrial-scale tax evasion gangs", due to changes in tax and exchange-rates in Europe, the disparities are likely to decrease, not increase, over time.

And now strong enforcement is in place there's no reason why, as the industry argues, "the volume of contraband sold on Britain's streets will rocket when excise duty goes up". Cracking down on smuggling, not cutting taxes, has brought tobacco tax fraud under control.

As your article pointed out, since the anti-smuggling strategy started there has been a fall in smuggled cigarettes from over 20% of all smoked in the UK (and rising) to 11%. The benefit to government revenues is dramatic, with the annual tax take increasing by £1.7bn, and no evidence in the last two years – when taxes rose above inflation – that smuggling has started to go up again.

The article states: "In 1993 the then chancellor Ken Clarke introduced a duty escalator to shore up hard-hit public finances." This is true but it was also introduced as a public health measure. Clarke said this approach "is the most effective way to reduce smoking". This view is supported by not just Action on Smoking and Health but also the World Bank and the World Health Organisation.

That is why we and 60 other health organisations believe the government should increase the tax escalator from 2% to 5% above inflation in the upcoming budget – a move which will both increase government revenues and reduce smoking.

Source: The Guardian, 24 February 2011
http://www.guardian.co.uk/commentisfree/2011/feb/24/tobacco-taxes-budget
UK SCOTLAND: 10,000 stub out smoking in Lothians

A two-year drive to stop people smoking has helped more than 10,000 people quit in the Lothians.
NHS Lothian upped its smoking cessation programme in 2009 with increased investment and public health focus on the issue.
Around 40 per cent of those signing up for help are managing to stay smoke-free.
Other health boards are now looking at how staff here managed to convince so many people to finally ditch the habit.
Rates here compare favourably to other areas of Scotland, some of which have used cash incentives.
Helena Connelly, smoking cessation co-ordinator for NHS Lothian, said: "We are delighted to see this increase in people choosing to quit.
Source : Edinburgh Evening News, 16 February 2011
http://news.scotsman.com/scotland/10000-stub-out-smoking-in.6719109.jp
STUDY: Smoking during radiation treatments reduces chance of overall survival

Smokers who continue to smoke while undergoing radiation treatments for head and neck cancer fare significantly worse than those who quit smoking before therapy, according to a study in the February issue of the International Journal of Radiation Oncology, Biology, Physics, an official journal of the American Society for Radiation Oncology (ASTRO).

Although the association between tobacco smoking and head and neck cancers has long been established, there had been little data until now showing whether continued smoking during treatment affects prognosis.

"I've always told patients, 'You should really stop smoking,' but I had no tangible evidence to use to convince them that they would be worse off if they continued to smoke," Allen Chen, M.D., lead author of the study and residency training program director at the University of California, Davis, School of Medicine in Sacramento, Calif., said. "I wanted concrete data to see if smoking was detrimental in terms of curability, overall survival and tolerability of treatment.

We showed continued smoking contributed to negative outcomes with regard to all of those."

Source: Medical News Today, 17 February 2011
http://www.medicalnewstoday.com/articles/216680.php
NEW YORK CITY: VIDEO: Mayor Bloomberg signs legislation expanding smoking ban

New York City Mayor Michael Bloomberg signed legislation into law today that bans smoking in many public spaces around the five boroughs.

Under the new law, smoking will be banned in the city’s 1,700 parks and 14 miles of public beaches and. City pools and recreation centers will also be smoke free.

The bill also bans smoking in city pedestrian plazas, where people congregate.

No opponents of the measure spoke at the bill signing.

The City Council overwhelmingly approved the measure earlier this month.

Smokers will still be able to light up on sidewalks next to parks, squares or public places. Parking lots are also okay.

Source: NY1 (Time Warner Cable), 22 February 2011

http://statenisland.ny1.com/content/top_stories/134356/bloomberg-signs-legislation-expanding-smoking-ban
RESEARCH: Smoking can damage teenage brains permanently: VU research

Smoking can cause permanent damage to adolescent’s developing brains, according to VU university researchers in the latest issue of Nature Neuroscience magazine.

It is the first time that the effect of nicotine on adolescent brains has been researched and the results show smoking can ‘lead to cognitive impairments in later life’.

This could mean that people who start smoking at a young age could have ‘lasting attentional disturbances’, the researchers said.

Source: Nature Neuroscience, published online 20 February 2011
http://www.nature.com/neuro/journal/vaop/ncurrent/full/nn.2770.html
CONFERENCE: ECToH program is now available

The European Conference Tobacco or Health (ECTOH) provides an opportunity for tobacco control professionals, researchers, policy makers, advocates, and other interested colleagues to meet, develop their knowledge and skills and enable sharing of best practices in Amsterdam. The conference should inspire and empower professionals across Europe in tobacco control. It will create new horizons and new fundaments for cooperation. East and West can learn from each other and can help overcome barriers in their country, with special emphasis on how EC-policies, FCTC and good practices can support national tobacco control.

The program of the European Conference on Tobacco or Health (ECToH), to be held in Amsterdam the Netherlands March 28-30, is now available online: http://www.ectoh.org/program
Source: Ms Fleur van Bladeren, STIVORO, 21 February 2011 - contact: fvanbladeren@stivoro.nl
EVENT: Mass Media Campaign Development Workshop alongside ECToH

A Campaign Development Workshop will be held just prior to the European Conference on Tobacco or Health (ECToH) on Sunday 27 March 2011 from 8:00 to 15:45 at the Krasnapolsky Hotel in Amsterdam. The workshop is being co-sponsored by Global Dialogue for Effective Stop-Smoking Campaigns and the Association of European Cancer Leagues (ECL). Its goal is to provide campaign planners and researchers with the information and resources needed to develop effective tobacco control public education, mass media campaigns.

See ENSP web site: http://www.ensp.org/node/504
Full details are available on ECL's website

STUDY: Payment, shipping bans stub out cigarette – selling Websites

Bans on using credit cards to pay for cigarettes bought on Internet sites – combined with bans on commercial shippers delivering the products – appear to have effectively reduced the size and reach of the online cigarette sales industry, a new University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill study shows.

The study, published in the journal PLoS One, found that such bans lowered the number of vendors offering cigarettes online and reduced consumer traffic to the most popular cigarette-selling websites.

“Most Internet vendors offer tax-free cigarettes, making them cheaper than those sold at stores,” said Kurt Ribisl, Ph.D., lead author of the study and associate professor of health behavior and health education in the UNC Gillings School of Global Public Health. “This undermines the impact that higher prices have on reducing smoking.”

Ribisl said that aside from violating tax laws, most online cigarette vendors have weak age verification and sell to minors. This led to landmark voluntary agreements in 2005 with major credit card companies and private shippers to ban payment transactions and bar commercial shippers from transporting all Internet cigarette sales.

The study is believed to be the first such research examining the impact of those agreements.

Source: Newswise, 21 February 2011
http://www.newswise.com/articles/view/573687/?sc=rsmn
Effectiveness of State and Federal Government Agreements with Major Credit Card and Shipping Companies to Block Illegal Internet Cigarette Sales
PLoS ONE 6(2): e16754. Received: September 24, 2010; Accepted: January 10, 2011; Published: February 14, 2011
http://www.plosone.org/article/info%3Adoi%2F10.1371%2Fjournal.pone.0016754
SURVEY: Tobacco sales and promotion, in bars, cafes and nightclubs from large cities around the world

Context

Little is known about tobacco promotion activities in low and middle-income countries. Information on tobacco sales, advertisement and promotion in bars, cafes and nightclubs is needed to develop interventions to reduce smoking initiation and relapse, particularly among youths and young adults.

Objective

To evaluate cigarette sales and tobacco advertisement and promotion in bars, cafes and nightclubs using a volunteer survey approach in large cities throughout the world.

Methods

Between 2007 and 2009, we administered an interview-based survey to 231 bar/cafe/nightclub owners/managers in 24 large cities in Africa, the Americas, Asia and Eastern Europe.

Results

Cigarette sales and tobacco advertisement and promotions were found in bars/cafes/nightclubs in most cities. Examples of promotions included cigarette giveaways and event sponsorship. Establishments that allowed smoking were more likely to sell cigarettes compared to smoke-free establishments (OR 8.67, 95% CI 3.25 to 23.1). Larger establishments (maximum occupancy ≥100 vs <100 customers) were more likely to have tobacco advertising (OR 4.35, 95% CI 2.04 to 9.24) and to receive promotional items from tobacco companies (OR 3.18, 95% CI 1.41 to 7.17).

Conclusions

Cigarette sales and tobacco promotions were common in bars, cafes and nightclubs in the majority of cities. Socialising and hospitality venues must be covered by legislation banning tobacco sales and promotions to limit exposure among populations at high risk of tobacco initiation and relapse from quitting.

Source: Tobacco Control, 18 February 2011 Published Online First: 17 February 2011 doi:10.1136/tc.2010.040220
http://tobaccocontrol.bmj.com/content/early/2011/02/16/tc.2010.040220.abstract
STUDY: Vitamin E may increase or decrease the risk of pneumonia depending on smoking and exercise

Depending on the level of smoking and leisure time exercise, vitamin E supplementation may decrease or increase, or may have no effect, on the risk of pneumonia, according to a study published in Clinical Epidemiology.
Dr. Harri Hemila and Professor Jaakko Kaprio, of the University of Helsinki, Finland, studied the effect of vitamin E on the risk of pneumonia in the large randomized trial (Alpha-Tocopherol Beta-Carotene Cancer Prevention Study) which was conducted in Finland between 1985-1993. There were 898 cases of pneumonia among 29,133 participants of the study.
Vitamin E had no overall effect on pneumonia risk. However, vitamin E decreased pneumonia risk by 69% among participants who had the least exposure to smoking and exercised during leisure time. In contrast, vitamin E increased pneumonia risk by 79% among those who had the highest exposure to smoking and did not exercise. Over half of the participants were outside of these two subgroups and vitamin E did not affect their risk of pneumonia. Thus, the beneficial and harmful effects of vitamin E are restricted to fairly small parts of the population.

The researchers concluded the role of vitamin E in susceptibility to pneumonia in physically active nonsmokers warrants further study.

Source:Subgroup analysis of large trials can guide further research: a case study of vitamin E and pneumonia
Clinical Epidemiology. Published Date February 201 , Volume 2011:3 Pages 51 - 59 
Source : Medical News Today, 18 February 2011
http://www.medicalnewstoday.com/articles/216838.php
CONFERENCE: Tobacco and Alcohol: Learning from each other

ASH Wales announces its annual conference will be held this year in partnership with Alcohol Concern Cymru. The theme for this year’s conference is Tobacco and Alcohol: Learning from Each Other. The conference will be held on the 12th and 13th October 2011 at the Parc Thistle Hotel in Cardiff.

Confirmed speakers include Associate Professor Renee Bittoun, Professor 
Gerard Hastings, Professor Anna Gilmore and Professor Linda Bauld.

Source: ASH Wales, Tanya Buchanan, 23 February 2011, contact: buchanant@globalink.org
ENSP web site: http://www.ensp.org/node/505
For full details, please consult the ASH Wales website

STUDY: Cigarette smoking increases production of mucus in patients with bronchitis

Cigarette smoking has been linked with overproduction of mucus associated with chronic bronchitis, according to a study conducted by researchers in New Mexico. The study indicates cigarette smoke suppresses a protein that causes the natural death of mucus-producing cells in the airways of bronchitis patients.

The findings were published online ahead of the print edition of the American Thoracic Society's American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine.

"Although it is known that chronic mucus secretion is a hallmark of chronic bronchitis, the mechanisms underlying this condition are largely unknown," said Yohannes Tesfaigzi, PhD, director of the COPD Program at Lovelace Respiratory Research Institute in Albuquerque.

 "This study shows that the airway cells that secrete mucus are sustained by cigarette smoke, which suppresses a cell death-inducing protein called Bik."

Source: Eurekalert, 17 February 2011
http://www.eurekalert.org/pub_releases/2011-02/ats-csi021711.php
